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April 20, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for your consideration and approval is the ordinance authorizing transit service improvements and amending operating routes for September 2006, as specified under K.C.C.8.94.020.  The ordinance contains changes representing a significant investment in improved service for the Auburn – Kent area, changes relating to commuter service between Federal Way and the Duwamish industrial area, and between southeast King County and the University District.  The ordinance also includes a routing change on Vashon Island, changes related to the new Eastgate direct access ramps, and changes designed to speed service on 
I-405 by not stopping at the 70th Street freeway station.

South King County Changes

Highlighting the service changes proposed for South King County are two significant improvements to core services in the Auburn – Kent area.  Route 150, which carries nearly 6,000 daily riders but experiences poor schedule reliability, would be shortened to operate only between downtown Seattle and Kent to improve on-time performance.  Route 150’s frequency would be increased to every 15 minutes until 7:00 p.m. six days a week to improve convenience, provide more seats, and improve transfers with connecting routes.  Replacing portions of Routes 150 and 151 between southeast Auburn and the Kent Station/Transit Center would be new Route 180, which would establish a continuous north-south connection through Auburn and make timed connections with revised Route 150 and other routes in Kent.  For the first time, Route 180 would provide a direct service as the “SeaTac Airport Connector” between Auburn, Kent, SeaTac Airport, and the Burien Transit Center during weekday peak hours, with an early morning schedule geared to the needs of airport area commuters.

The importance of the new SeaTac Airport Connector has been recognized by the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) in its recent award of a two-year Urban Mobility Grant to Metro Transit.  The operating portion of the grant will provide $775,000 between September 2006 and September 2008 to help extend Route 180 between Kent and the SeaTac Airport on weekdays for approximately ten hours a day during extended peak hours.  

The proposed changes are the culmination of a public outreach process in South King County that started last year.  Staff from the Service Planning group in the Transit Division and the Community Relations and Communications group worked with a community sounding board for the Auburn – Kent area.  Potentially affected communities included Auburn, Kent, SeaTac Airport, Maple Valley/Four Corners, East Hill, Glencarin/North Meridian Park, Covington, Enumclaw, and Black Diamond.  The role of the sounding board has been to advise staff on the public outreach process, attend public outreach events, work with staff to review public comments received during the public outreach process, and comment on potential service change options as they are developed by staff.

Public outreach for the South King County changes was conducted in two phases.  In the first phase, conducted in fall 2005, three public workshops were held in Auburn and Kent to gather comments and ideas from riders on how transit service could be improved.  As a result of the workshops, staff developed draft service proposals with the assistance of the sounding board.  The second phase of the public outreach was conducted in January/February 2006, involving five public open houses.  A tabloid describing proposed changes to bus service in the Auburn-Kent area was mailed to 125,000 households in southeast King County on January 11, and distributed to major employers, social service agencies, community colleges, and libraries as well as being included on Metro Transit’s website.  The tabloid included a postage-paid questionnaire asking for public feedback on proposed changes.  Staff and the sounding board worked together to review the public comments and made changes to a number of the original service proposals in response to public input.

In addition to the Route 150 and Route 180 changes, the ordinance contains changes to south King County Routes 118, 152, 160, 163, 167, 173, 185, 186, and 915.  These changes are intended to:

· Improve connections on Vashon Island with Washington State Ferries.

· Address decreased ridership on some of Metro Transit’s peak commuter routes through either structural changes or greater efficiency by better matching service levels to actual ridership.

· Improve service integration and reduce service duplication between Metro Transit’s bus service and Sound Transit’s Sounder Commuter Rail and ST Express bus services.

A change to Route 118 on Vashon Island is proposed to provide a faster, more direct service with improved schedule connections to Washington State Ferries, with all trips operating via Vashon Highway SW instead of routing via Portage/Ellisport.  The portion of Route 152 between Enumclaw and Auburn Station would be discontinued and replaced by expanded weekday peak service on Route 915.  Portions of Routes 160 and 163 would be discontinued and replaced by expanded peak service on new Route 161.  Service on a portion of Route 167 between Auburn Park and Ride, Kent Station/Transit Center, and the South Renton Park and Ride would be discontinued where alternative parallel service is available on ST Express Routes 564 and 565.  Route 167 would be shortened to operate between the South Renton Park and Ride, Renton Transit Center, freeway stations along I-405 and SR-520, and the University District.  Between Federal Way and the Duwamish industrial area, Route 173 would be revised to start and end at the new Federal Way Park and Ride, and operate a faster routing via South 272nd Street and the I-5/Kent-Des Moines Road freeway station to accelerate service and attract more riders.  In Auburn, Routes 185 and 186 would be converted to fixed route with deviation DART service on new Route 919.  

Collectively, the above changes as described in the September 2006 service change ordinance would add 16,755 annual hours of bus service.  Of this amount, the WSDOT Regional Mobility Grant would fund 5,000 annual hours.

East King County Changes

Additional changes are proposed to Eastside service in response to the planned opening of the new Eastgate direct access ramps connecting the Eastgate Park and Ride directly with the center HOV lanes on I-90, while limited service would continue to serve bus stops at the existing ramps at Richards Road.  In Kirkland, Routes 237, 252, and 257 would no longer stop at the I-405/NE 70th Street freeway station stops in order to make more efficient use of the 
I-405 center HOV lanes.  These changes are described in the September 2006 service change ordinance, and would not have a cost impact.

Several administrative changes for improving Eastside transit service as part of the September 2006 service change are also under consideration.  These changes would add trips on Routes 212 and/or 218 in response to growth in commuter ridership at the Eastgate and Issaquah Highlands Park and Ride lots.  To the extent that service resources are available, the frequency of Routes 230 and 253 would also be improved to every 30 minutes on Saturdays to provide a combined 15-minute frequency along the NE 8th Street corridor.  Improvements to Routes 230 and 253 received a high number of favorable public comments during the fall 2005 public outreach conducted as part of the central eastside project.

The administrative changes to eastside service described above may add up to 5,000 annual hours of bus service.

I-405 Construction Mitigation – June 2006 Service Change

For your information, the Washington State Department of Transportation has contracted with Metro Transit for the operation of new Route 644 between Kenmore, Totem Lake, and Overlake as part of the I-405 construction mitigation.  This new route will begin operation as part of Metro Transit’s June 2006 service change.  Operating during weekday peak hours, this route will provide connections at the new I-405/NE 128th Street freeway station in Totem Lake between I-405 routes and the Overlake employment area.  The WSDOT contract will also provide for the extension of eight trips on Route 255 to the Juanita area.  The contract period is June 2006 to June 2008.  Both of these service improvements are considered interim, temporary services that are to operate only for the contractual period plus any contract extensions.

Plan Consistency
All of the proposed service changes are consistent with the current Six-Year Metro Transit Development Plan strategies.  In particular, they are consistent with Strategy S-1, to pursue efficiencies in existing services on major corridors, Strategy S-2, to improve transit on-time performance, Strategy S-3, to create new routes serving established urban and manufacturing/industrial centers and urban areas, Strategy S-10, to work with appropriate agencies to achieve integrated, cost-effective and efficient operation of public transportation services in King County addressing the needs of current and potential riders, and Strategy F-3, to pursue opportunities for partnerships and economic development with communities, employers, other transit agencies, federal and state governments and vendors to expand resources to support transit services and supporting capital facilities.

If you have any questions about specific details in the Service Change Ordinance for September 2006, please contact Victor Obeso, Manager of the Service Development Section, Transit Division, at 206-263-3109.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Paul Carlson, Lead Staff, Transportation Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Transit Division, DOT

Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development Section, Transit Division, DOT

